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Comptroller’s Office Studies Student Growth Portfolios for Teacher Evaluation 

The Tennessee Comptroller’s Office has released a new report that evaluates the use of portfolios in Tennessee’s 

teacher evaluation system.  

Portfolios contain collections of student work, selected by teachers, from two points in time during the school year to 

show students’ progress in mastering specified state academic standards. The portfolios are scored by fellow 

teachers, and the scores are then incorporated into a teacher’s overall annual evaluation. 

The state requires local school districts to factor in portfolio scores as part of annual evaluations for some teachers: 

primarily pre-k and kindergarten teachers in districts that receive state funding for Voluntary Pre-kindergarten 

classrooms.  

Portfolio scores serve as an alternative to the student growth portion of teacher evaluations for teachers whose 

students do not take a statewide standardized test (TN Ready) and, thus, the teachers do not receive individual 

Tennessee Value-Added Assessment System (TVAAS) scores. Teachers without an individual TVAAS score, and 

whose district has not selected a portfolio model in their grade or subject, receive a school-level TVAAS score.  

In 2018-19, 9% of Tennessee teachers (6,059) received portfolio scores as part of their annual evaluations. About 

four out of five teachers receiving portfolio scores were pre-k and kindergarten teachers.  

The report’s key conclusions include: 

• Teachers with portfolios were considerably more likely to receive the top score for the student growth 

component of their evaluations than teachers with individual or school level TVAAS scores. 74% of 

portfolio teachers received the top growth score of 5, compared to 19% of teachers with individual TVAAS 

scores and 34% of teachers with school level TVAAS scores. 

• Several factors in the design of portfolio models weaken their validity and reliability as a quantitative 

measure of student growth. Tennessee appears to be the only state using portfolios as a student growth 

measure for teacher evaluation purposes.  

The report includes several policy considerations for both the General Assembly and the Tennessee Department of 

Education, including methods to increase the validity and reliability of portfolio models and options to shift the 

primary use of portfolios from a measure of student growth to a professional development tool to improve teachers’ 

instructional practice.  

To read the report, please visit the Comptroller’s OREA website at: tncot.cc/orea 

Follow us on twitter: @TNCOT 

Media contact: John Dunn, Director of Communications, 615.401.7755 or john.dunn@cot.tn.gov 
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